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Governing Council Meeting
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ASCSM
Lloyd Davis
Secretary

Linda Phipps
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Rosemary Nurre
Treasurer

Jim Robertson

Social Science

Others Attending



Sandra Stefani 

Language Arts;




  Comerford  

  College Assessment Committee

CALL TO ORDER  Tom called the meeting to order at 2:23 p.m.  He stated priorities for the meeting include the new business items on program review, institutional SLOs, and Jamie Marron’s request about Ken Bain’s book.  Tom said Jamie made an excellent presentation, and he is impressed with the book.  She has spoken with Chancellor Galatolo about having Bain as an opening day speaker or as part of a teaching and learning series.  Jamie has applied for a President’s Innovation Fund grant.  Discussion of the joint AFT/Senate resolution on class size was postponed until fall.  The agenda was approved.  The minutes of April 25 were approved, and members were asked to get any corrections to the April 18 meeting notes to Lloyd before they are posted.  
PRESIDENT’S REPORT At the May 1 District Shared Governance Council (DSGC) meeting, District CFO Kathy Blackwood discussed next year’s tentative budget, district FTES goals, and the possibility of shifting FTES from summer session to the preceding academic year, every other year.  This practice is legal and very common. 
DSGC also discussed revising the consensus building section of its by-laws.  Its five levels of consensus range from A (wholehearted support) to E (veto).  Chancellor Galatolo is concerned about by-laws language that says a recommendation cannot be forwarded if any member votes at E level, as happened with the Mutual Respect Policy.  DSGC divided evenly between E and A, with all the faculty senates on the E side.  DSGC will take up the by-laws language next year.  Jeremy said rather than changing the definition of consensus, DSGC should switch to regular voting.  Rosemary said she doesn’t want to lose consensus, our only control. 
The Diversity in the Curriculum task force – Tom, Mike Claire, Henry Villareal, Gerry Frassettti, and Stacey Grasso, met May 2 and reviewed Governing Council’s April 25 discussion.  Tom also attended a May 2 planning meeting on new faculty orientation.
At the May 8 District Academic Senate (DAS) meeting, the joint AFT/Senate resolution on class size was tabled until fall.  Nick Kapp is running unopposed for re-election as DAS president.  DAS does not have term limits.  DAS learned from Cañada senate president Patty Dilko that at a distance education forum her senate sponsored last week, Jim Petromelli said online AA and AS degree programs would be in place by this fall.  DAS is concerned about the possibility of this occurring without faculty consultation, so DAS is checking the validity of the report and is considering taking steps to delay action by the district.  We should check before we start building roadblocks.  It might be a non-problem.  Jeremy will email an inquiry to ITS director Frank Vaskelis.  Rosemary pointed out counselors would need to know about such programs.  Tom spoke of growing concern the district has secret projects that take place in the summer time, such as the bookstore initiative two years ago.  Jeremy speculated the plan might be just to identify courses available on line, for students who need them.  Tom said concern arose at DAS that the district office cannot establish curriculum, since it is not accredited.  Programs must come from college faculty.  Online degree programs could have district-wide implications, so should be managed by DAS.  DAS is now making sure the college senates are involved.
FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  Those named to screening committees include: for Vice President, Student Services: Elaine Burns, Eileen O’Brien, Joe Mangan, Jeremy Ball, Laura Demsetz, Jean Mach, Dean Chowenhill;  for a full-time English instructor, Merle Cutler, Daniel Keller, Kate Motoyama, Susan Estes;  for a full-time Spanish instructor, Richard Castillo, Diane Musgrave, Teeka James, Susan Estes; for an LD specialist, George Kramm, Marie Paparelli; for a faculty position in Psychological Services, Arlene Wiltberger, Sharon Bartels.  
Dean Chowenhill was added to the VPSS committee to increase representation from counseling.  As usual appointments are given as information items unless a need for discussion becomes apparent.  Rosemary supported the idea of the Senate president informing Governing Council of appointments by email and approving them if no objections are voiced.  Tom reported a screening committee will be set up soon for International Student Advisor, Gerry Frassetti’s position.  He will notify members by email.
INFORMATION/ANNOUNCEMENTS  Tom distributed a draft from the Committee on Instruction’s Distance Education Subcommittee of its charge, which is primarily to develop a strategic plan for distance education.  Tom has information on the Campus Change Network from California Tomorrow.  
Tom thanked the members for their work over the last three years.  This is his last meeting as president.  He will be back as past president.  Members thanked Tom for his years of service.  Tom left the meeting to attend an open forum at the district office for candidates for Vice Chancellor of Educational Services.  Vice President Jeremy Ball took over the meeting.  

NEW BUSINESS – PROGRAM REVIEW  Sandra Stefani Comerford led discussion of changes in the new program review document.  She asked for two Governing Council votes: one to approve the revised program review document for use in 2006-07, and the other to end comprehensive program reviews.   The Program Review Subcommittee of Governing Council (Kathleen Steele, Gladys Chaw, Lilya Vorobey, Sandra Stefani Comerford, Susan Estes, and Linda Avelar) made four major changes to the document:
  1) With the help of the instructional deans, the subcommittee merged three documents – program review, requests for positions, and requests for equipment –  into one streamlined document.    

  2) The document now includes SLOs, which not only are important for accreditation but also need to be evaluated as part of program review if SLOs are indeed our focus.

  3) Deans are given responsibility for providing requests for classified positions, and explanations of data

  4) Information not used by deans in administrative decisions has been eliminated.
The revised program review document, still in draft form, has seven parts.  

I. Department/Program Goals was in the old program review, and should be the focal point.

II. SLOs at Program Level Attach a list of all program SLOs, with recommendations for change, e.g. in curriculum, equipment, or staff training, based on the previous year’s assessment results.  For 2006-07 only, list any SLOs you have developed. 
III. Program Enrollment Data will be sent to the academic deans from the Dean of Articulation and Research, with a written explanation of what it means.  Example: how changes at UC or CSU impact our courses. 
IV. Curriculum Include changes in course offerings and how they relate to SLOs and CSM’s mission.
V. Personnel  Academic deans have agreed to these changes.  A.  Deans will provide FTE data (full-time, full-time overload, and part-time), number of full-time positions, and analysis of part-time vs. full-time loads.  B. If more full-timers are needed, argue for them, based on the needs of the program, not on the likelihood of getting positions.  Sandra said the number of requests may go up, but the institution needs to be aware of our needs.  C. Meet with the dean to discuss needs for additional classified instructional staff.  The dean will prepare and submit requests for such positions.
VI. Request for Equipment/Furniture and Instructional Materials and/or Software  The deans agreed on several bullet points: Identify needs, explain how they relate to program SLOs and/or goals, cite possible interdisciplinary uses, and any safety, maintenance, licensing or access issues that make the request necessary.

VII. Facilities Needs   Include maintenance issues and forecasts of future needs.

The Program Review Subcommittee recommends no longer requiring comprehensive program reviews, but suggests that faculty wishing to conduct such a review include student surveys, course description updates, and strategic planning.  Most colleges do program reviews every three years.  CSM is the only college in the district with annual reviews.  Doing them annually seems beneficial and ties in nicely to our personnel and equipment requests.  
Program reviews will not include an executive summary, but part IV would look at goals and capture where the program is.  Jeremy noted with approval that the document now has goals first, while the earlier program review document had goals last.  Sandra emphasized program review is all about the course, not about instructors.  Nothing is focused on individual instructors.  Faculty can go beyond what the review requires, e.g. by surveying students in their program.  Rosemary said John Sewart’s surveys and studies are general.  None are about individual faculty unless that is specifically requested.  Sandra added if departments decide they want to survey students to get information, the subcommittee recommends they get John’s help.  Survey results need not be included in program reviews, and departments can do surveys on their own, independent of program review.
Jeremy noted this document firmly establishes SLOs as information deans will use in making decisions, and ties assessment results into personnel and equipment requests.  Sandra replied the analysis should come from faculty.  The deans want recommendations, not assessment results.  You don’t need to spell out what research you did or what you found out, but do spell out your recommendations.  Administrators should have no say over curricular decisions based on faculty analysis of what we do in our departments.  Administrators will ask whether the department has looked at itself and made recommendations as a result.  After we do analysis and determine needs, goals and SLOs drive recommendations.  Jeremy observed to get a new position, you need to show certain conditions are satisfied.  This changes the nature of assessment from a self-reflective, introspective activity to preparing evidence for an outside group.  Sandra said if you find all is well with your SLOs you can still make a case for more full-time faculty to strengthen the program, based on its goals.  Jeremy said program review was presented to us as a way to self-assess, not as playing a role in these other choices.  Sandra said it does and it doesn’t.  Jeremy said we could show there are things students can’t do well that with more faculty they would do better.

Part V.A looks at the full-time/part-time ratio, which is the basis for a number of decisions.  SLOs and assessment are not altogether independent of faculty and equipment requests.  Asked whether SLOs will be used against faculty, Sandra said the whole process is new to everyone, including deans.  Deans want to see that faculty are doing self-assessment.  SLOs are one way to do this.  

Jeremy said getting new hires should be based on need, rather than on the level of engagement of current faculty.  Sandra said that is a program review problem, not an SLO problem.  She added the original intention was to streamline the process, not to link program review to hiring.  The program review document had to be matched with the hiring and equipment request documents, so it was decided to merge the documents.  Jeremy noted we have the option of augmenting the document in the future.  MSU to approve the new program review document. 
MSU to discontinue comprehensive program review, as recommended by the Program Review Subcommittee.  
Sandra said on Fall 2006 opening days, it would be beneficial for faculty to learn the components of program review they will be using, as well as continue SLO activities  Jeremy will email Kathleen and Gladys about presenting the new program review document. 
NEW BUSINESS – INSTITUTIONAL SLOs  Sandra reported the College Assessment Committee developed institutional SLOs from the suggestions made at the March 2005 open forum, after looking at SLOs from other colleges, and at CSU and UC requirements.   She emailed the proposed SLOs to faculty, along with the CSM mission statement. The bottom line is what should students who receive AA or AS degrees, or who transfer, be able to know, do and value after their time here.  Certificate and vocational programs, which have their own highly varied specific requirements, are excluded.  Some certificate programs require only a few courses, so it is not reasonable to expect their students to achieve our full spectrum of learning outcomes.  In the future, the College Assessment Committee will work on how to assess our institutional SLOs.  MSU to approve the institutional SLOs.
Members thanked Sandra for her effort on institutional SLOs, program review, and assessment.  Jim said Sandra is doing an amazing job of exhibiting shared governance skills and genuinely listening to everyone’s ideas.
NEW BUSINESS – KEN BAIN’S WHAT THE BEST COLLEGE TEACHERS DO  At our April 18 meeting, Jamie Marron introduced Ken Bain’s book and, with Rob Komas, talked about its potential for improving our teaching.  She asked Governing Council to purchase three copies and to support inviting Bain to come to the district to meet with faculty.  MSU to authorize the purchase.  Jeremy will contact Jamie about it.
NEW BUSINESS – STUDENT LOUNGE PROPOSAL  Dima told Governing Council ASCSM is asking for a study/lounge room between buildings 36 and 16.  Students have no place to sit between classes.  There isn’t time to go to the library or the cafeteria, and Building 5 will be closed for construction for three years.  ASCSM will take a proposal to College Council, and would like Governing Council’s approval.  The east end of Building 16 is a possibility.  Jeremy suggested checking with Alpha Gamma Sigma about using its peer tutoring center, which serves as a study room, in the short term.  He likes the idea of small study rooms all over campus.  Dima said students are looking for a student lounge.  Tables and couches are nice, especially in winter.  MSU to support the proposal for a student study/lounge area. 
NEW BUSINESS – STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES  MSU to support the objectives set forth in the April 19 draft for 2006-07 from the Strategic Planning Committee.  
NEW BUSINESS – FACULTY/STAFF DEVELOPMENT POSITION  Members considered a prospectus for a faculty/staff development coordination position at Skyline.  Sandra said Shirley would like such a person here, and has talked to Tom about giving someone reassigned time to do this.  Linda said it would be good if this and other documents identified their source.  Members generally supported the proposal, though they did say faculty should be compensated adequately for work outside the classroom.  20% reassigned time is not enough for coordinating both faculty and classified staff development.  Probably the two should be distinct.  Jeremy asserted that tenure is an ownership notion.  We are owners and stewards of the institution in a way that other employees are not.  Responsibilities come with that ownership.
ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:01 p.m.  The next meeting will be August 22, 2006.












